
Unprocessed version 
 
His face did not just look totally tattered, that was it. Everywhere 
blue-gray and dark-red moistened skin shreds hung down, which revealed 
the already decaying flesh underneath, which wanted to separate more 
and more from other parts of the body. In some places the skin looked 
peeled, even less handsome than after sunburn. 
  The left ear was bitten off and a dark sticky liquid graced the 
bluish spiked rest. His few hairs were agitated and looked like the 
frayed hair of a woman after a fight with another woman. The nose was 
slightly crooked in the grotesque face, it was broken. 
  One of his eyes could no longer be identified with blood. The old 
clotted blood was sticking all over his face and his stinking body. A 
large part of his upper lip and a smaller part of his lower lip were 
missing and a few of the remaining teeth peeked out. Some seemed only 
loose in the surrounding and stuffing meat mass. 
  Deep scratches and scratches over-sown the few skin regions that were 
still present in a reasonably normal state. He had probably injured in 
his first steps as an undead more often to something. His clothes, too, 
showed many cracks, covered with specks of blood. Certainly not just 
his own. 
  An adolescent and his companions were not deterred from their plan 
despite this sight. Just Jonathan, the oldest of them nudged the man 
vigorously from behind, while he shuffled his arms outstretched at his 
friend Lars, who was still very queasy in the whole fun. 
  The man made a jumble of noises and swung his whole body swaying to 
reach the sixteen-year-old tormentor. His pale blue shimmering arms 
with the capped shirt sleeves remained stretched out and only now could 
Jonah-than realize that the eye was not only so dark through the 
clotted blood, it was completely missing and he could penetrate into 
the deep, dark and see empty eye socket of the man. He swallowed 
briefly, averting his gaze from the zombie for a fraction of a second. 
He did not tell his friends how scared and disgusted he was. To meet 
the zombies in his computer games was something quite different. Now he 
was facing a real thing. In this game, he could not just turn off the 
computer and sit back and relax. 
  Slowly he became aware of the implications of the venture, but he 
could not get out of it so easily. How would he be there before his 
friends? Even more so, where he was the oldest, who stupidly hatched 
the plan. No, he had to play for a short while and then blow to run, 
just as if he was no longer interested in the game. So he would not 
lose his face in front of them. 
  Now it was Lars turn. He was not enthusiastic about Jonathan's idea 
of playing with the zombie from the beginning. He was not necessarily 
blessed with courage, but neither did he want to be a coward. Never 
again. Even if he could have done with his pants in fear. 
  >> Go, run and shove his leg. I want to see how long he needs to get 
back on his feet. The cripple, "ordered Jonathan, laughing maliciously. 
  Lars had come close to the zombie so far and gagged when he was only 
a short arm's length away behind him. "Whoa, that stinks like hack that 
lay in the sun for two weeks." He closed his nose with his right hand 
and wagged his other hand in front of his nose to get rid of the stench. 
Despite his fear, he jumped the zombie to the side and put this, before 
he knew it, sent a leg hook.  
  The zombie stumbled and swayed, then fell with nagging arms on the 
floor nasally. The moaning subsided beneath his head, which now crashed 
to the floor, cracking dully on one side of his arm. He had broken his 
wrist and now tried to get up, chuckling. His broken hand did not itch 



him in the least, while he made some failed attempts to get up. The 
youngsters obviously had their fun. 
  >>Now pick it up and do it again.<< Jonathan shouted. >>Let's see how 
often he does that until he understands it.<< 
  >>Yeah, cool thing, man. Jonathan, you are the greatest.<< Maik, who 
stood at a respectful distance, exclaimed. 
  >>Nah, I will not do that.<< Lars shouted, showing his buddies the 
wiper. >>I'm not touching it, you spinners. I have enough now.<< 
  >>Oh, just leave, you coward. I'll do it.<< Maik pushed Lars roughly 
aside, calmly approaching the zombie, who was still trying to get up. 
They laughed at his strange attempts. Again and again his handkick 
collapsed, almost as if he had only soft rubber there. His broken bone 
continued to pierce his way through the rotting skin. 
  Jonathan came to help Maik and together they helped the zombie get 
back on its feet. Jonathan pulled him by the left arm and Maik propped 
up the man on his right shoulder and pulled him up, while he was 
dumbfounded trying to grab her throats, losing one of his ragged teeth 
slamming right to his feet. 
  They had to leave quickly because the zombie was all but excited 
about the whole thing. As it seemed as if he had completely lost his 
orientation, Jonathan spontaneously changed the plan to put a leg to 
the zombie and whispered something to Maik. He nodded briefly and they 
both dove at the undead man. 
  The zombie groaned, choking with something, swinging its hands up and 
down, then moving it in a new direction. 
  Jonathan had overcome his disgust in the meantime and turned the zom-
bie together with Maik over and over like a top to make him confused. 
A-bermals fell awkwardly. His broken hand broke even further away from 
the few remaining joints, the splintered bone sticking out. 
  At that moment a woman screamed, snorting up the stairs, into the 
corridor where she had her cabin. >>We have to be here...<< she stood 
stockstill when she saw the teenagers in their doings. Her breath 
caught in her throat, her eyes widening in fear. Her pulse, which was 
already racing in her, now rose to high tuers. With one hand resting on 
the railing and holding her stinging side with the other, she looked 
outraged at the boys. 
  Behind her were three such monsters she could barely escape and her 
son had nothing better to do than join this shit here? She was stunned. 
She turned frightened and listened. The three undead were still hot on 
her heels. She heard the shuffling and stumbling on the stairs below 
her, the greedy smacking and the sound she heard in the restaurant. She 
knew what that meant. They were very hungry and they did not have much 
time for her anymore. 
  Due to the unpredictable distraction, the boys were inattentive and 
Lars, who was just walking to the boys to get them to leave, stumbled 
over the arm the zombie was trying to get in his attempt just short and 
completely uncoordinated held up. Of course, this immediately tried to 
stop Lars and hold on. Lars stumbled awkwardly one step forward, seemed 
to catch himself, but then lost control and fell. 
  He was just about to get up again when the undead monster grabbed him 
by the ankle and actually somehow managed to get hold of the boy. He 
chuckled and smacked, almost as if he was happy. Foamy saliva ran from 
his rotting mouth. 
  Jonathan and Maik just stood there for a moment, stiff with fear and 
not knowing what to do. They looked at their buddy, then at each other. 
Jonathan grabbed first, took a step toward Lars, who now screamed for 
help with fear. The sixteen-year-old got really scared, turned around 
and ran away, leaving Lars and Maik alone with their fate. 
  >>Great friend.<< Maik screamed angrily and frightened at the same 
time. He had tried to stop him, held him by the arm, and looked both 



angry and pleading. Jonathan looked into his dark eyes, saw the sparkle, 
then looked at Lars, who screamed again. But he broke free and ran away. 
>>Yeah, run away, you idiot... ass-hole.<< 
  Jonathan looked around at his friends at the end of the hall, then he 
was gone. He was the catalyst of the scene that had brought certain 
death to his friends and he knew it. 
  Lars mother was paralyzed, but now came piece by piece to the Besin-
tion. Still out of breath, she immediately ran to her son, banging her 
hands desperately on the preying thing that was already enjoying the 
warm appetizer. She screamed at her son's best friend, who watched 
everything in stunned silence, but somehow seemed to be far away. Her 
eyes were halfway to the zombie and half turned to Maik. >>You stupid 
kids, look where that led, just look. Come on! Get help, boy, fast.<< 
  Maik started. Haphazardly. With a knocking heart, a racing pulse and 
incredible fear. Blindly. Dizziness made his legs weak, but he ran. He 
did not know where to go, but he ran. Maybe someone was there somewhere 
who could help them. 
  He walked to the corner, made for the elevator, and ran straight into 
the other three zombies, who were now dragging along the corridor. Lars 
mother roared desperately, looked to Maik, then back to her son. 
  While all three zombies rushed at the boy and greedily ripped his 
flesh from under his cries, the mother was now attacked by the zombie 
who had barely gotten hold of her son and had lost her life. Attention 
unconsciously but in-inkively used for itself. 
  Small pieces of meat hung from his mouth, where there were no more 
lips. They clung to the tips of his rotting tooth scraps and fresh red 
juice trickled down his chin. Only now did she recognize the nice old 
man from the restaurant who had just recently broken the door and spit 
the kids an ice cream. He was alone on board looking for company. But 
now he was not the nice old man anymore. He was an unruly monster of 
greed, hunger and rot. 
  She hit him with her hands and feet to keep him off, but the undead 
never left her. He was like a fat spider. Take everything that gets 
caught in your web. She, too, was trapped in the zombie's clutches. 
  With a scratched face, a tattered skirt and equally tattered tights, 
a deep bite on the shoulder from which the blood gushed, she stopped 
struggling. She had seen what happened at her table neighbor and she 
could not have helped her son anymore. She did not want to live without 
him now. He was all she had left and her powers were at the end. 
  She looked at her son as the zombie continued to tear her apart. With 
difficulty, she slowly reached out her hand. Her fingers consumed the 
blood-covered ground and reached their destination with consciousness. 
She grabbed the bloody and not yet eaten hand of her boy, held her 
tight. Lars Körper was covered in blood and gutted, his guts pouring 
out of him, down his waist. Parts of him were still wriggling and 
twitching. Soon he would get up and do the same to the others. 
  Lars mother looked into the wide-open, lifeless eyes and the fear-
distorted face of her boy. She felt another bite and how this monster 
now tore wildly on her stomach. Like an outworn wolf. Her blood covered 
the faded gray of the carpet under her, ran down the runner, where he 
joined the deep red. She looked to her son. >> It's over, my boy. It's 
almost over. << But her boy did not notice any of this for a long time, 
his hand was cold and hard. 
  Despite the fact that it gave her a nasty pain that the Undead pulled 
out her guts, she opened her eyes and was still staring at her son. The 
last thing she wanted to see was not her slit body, her blood, and 
certainly not that monster above her, now gorging and starving her warm 
flesh. 
  It was foggy, the sounds of the smacking and sizzling zombie 



softening. From afar, she heard a short call from a woman, then 
everything was quiet and dark. 
 
 
  People locked in a confined space. A virus that spreads faster and 
faster, with each infected more. A bite, a scratch is enough to turn a 
human into a merciless and flesh-hungry monster. A zombie who cared 
nothing more than the warm, juicy flesh of a still-alive human whose 
beating heart he could feel in his body or in his hands. 
  A few days ago, the world was still fine. Victoria and Mi-chael set 
out on their long-awaited journey. A journey that should overshadow al-
les. A journey that was the last for most... 
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